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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Don Redman, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, March 14, 2012
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:35 a.m., Wednesday, March 14, 2012, in the City Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Don Redman.

In Attendance:  Council Members Don Redman (Chairman), John Crescimbeni (Vice Chairman(, Bill Bishop; Commissioners Gary L. Anderson, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Scott Shine, Stephen Swann, Penny Thompson; Commissioner Lane T. Burnett and State Representative Lake Ray were excused; Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator/Harbor Master; Jessica Stephens, Legislative Assistant; Dave Roman, Mayor’s Office; Lisa Rinaman, St. Johns Riverkeeper; Vince Seibold, Gary Weise, Environmental Quality Division; Jody McDaniel, Gary Kresel, Planning Department; Tera Meeks, Chief, Waterfront Management; Derek Busby, Geoffrey Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; Robert Butts, United States Coast Guard; Captain Mike Getchell, Jim McLaughlin, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange; Tom Pritchard, Florida Fish & Wildlife Conservation Commission; Joseph Wilhelm, Jr., Financial News & Daily Record; John Nooney, Recreational Fishing Alliance; Janie Thomas, Executive Director, Shrimp Producers/Association; Hubert Weber, Theresa Weber; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Commission approved the minutes for the February 8, 2012 Waterways Commission meeting.

In Legislative Matters, by a 10-0 vote, the Commission voted to recommend approval of Ordinance 2012-150,  Auth a Sovereignty Submerged Land Fee Waived Lease Renewal  & Modification to Extend Term with Fla Internal Improvt Fund Bd of Trustees, for operation of an Existing 12 Slip Docking Facility on Trout River…to Moor Fire & Rescue Marine Fireboats.  
The Chair deferred  Resolution 2012-176, Supporting Water Mgmt Structure & Functions as Delineated in Chapt 373, F.S. Prior to 2011 & Adequate Funding for Water Mgmt Dists; Opposing Centralization, Command & Control of Regional & Local Water Resources within Executive &/or Legislative Branches of Gov’t or Authority & any Effort to move Water from Public Ownership to Ownership or Total Control by Private Interests.
Neither the resolution’s sponsor nor a representative was on hand to explain or field questions on the proposed resolution.  Neither Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson nor Vince Seibold could say precisely what the resolution entailed.
Barb Zoodsma with the Southeast Regional Office of the National Oceanic & Atmospheric Administration made a PowerPoint presentation on the North Atlantic right whale.  These whales were called “right whales” by whalers because they were the right ones to hunt; they were slow moving and swam very close to shore.  She described the physical traits of the whales; they live to be 70 to 100 years old.   They weigh up to 70 tons.  There are a minimum of 400 of the whales in existence.  Females give birth to a calf every three years.  The right whales feed and mate in the northeast; from November 15 through April 15, the whales are off the South Georgia-North Florida coast where they calve; they are here, off the coast of the Jacksonville area, strictly for calving, not to mate or feed.
A challenge to the endurance of the right whales is the difficulty in seeing them in the water.  They have no dorsal fin.  Collisions with large vessels are a significant threat.  Ms. Zoodsman provided illustrated documentation of past collisions of vessels with right whales.  Entanglement in the nets of fishing boats is also a threat.  To reduce the risks of collisions with right whales, educational outreach is pursued; aerial surveys are taken to locate right whales and to alert vessels to the proximity of whales.  NOAA works closely with Captain Mike Getchell, Jim McLaughlin and their associates with the Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange in keeping the maritime community abreast of the right whales proximity.  The U.S. Navy provides assistance with aerial surveys and encouraging ships to move at reduced speed.   During the calving season, altered shipping lanes are recommended.
In reply to an inquiry from Commissioner Ralph Hodges on whether the right whale population was increasing, decreasing or remaining steady, Ms. Zoodsman indicated that the right whale population is slowly increasing but that it would not take much to drastically reverse that trend.
Commissioner Scott Shine reported on the March 7, 2012 meeting of the Commission’s Artificial Reef Subcommittee.  The meeting focused on the economic impact of artificial reefs on the local economy.  The Subcommittee decided that spending money on research to come up with the obvious was neither a good idea nor a practical way to use funds.
The Subcommittee discussed potential sites for the deployment of artificial reefs, both off-shore and in the St. Johns River.

The Subcommittee voted to recommend that the Waterways Commission consider requesting the Planning Department to identify and apply to the Florida Fish & Wildlife Conservation Commission for grant funding for artificial reefs.   Any grant would require a City match.  By a unanimous vote, the Commission voted to request the Planning Department (Jody McDaniel) to apply to the Florida Fish & Wildlife Conservation Commission for a match grant.

In his monthly report on the status of the St. Johns River, Dr. Quinton White reported that there is less salinity in the river; the temperature of the water is warmer; dolphins are back in the river and he expects that the manatees will be returning soon.  There were no manatee fatalities last month.
In his monthly report on manatees, Dr. Gerard Pinto reported on a March 6th flight.  18 manatees were sighted: 12 manatees and a calf in the St. Johns River, 4 manatees and a calf in the IntraCoastal Waterway.  More and more manatees are congregating at the Northeast JEA power plant outfall.

Commissioner John Anderson wondered if anyone had heard anything that explained the dead birds in Atlantic Beach that he raised at the last Commission meeting.   Dr. White indicated that he had run the matter by the Florida Fish & Wildlife Conservation Commission and that body had nothing to report.

There new no issues in  Old Business, nor were there any matters to address in New Business.

In Comments from the Public, Janie Thomas,  Executive Director of the Shrimp Producers Association, commented on artificial reefs.  She indicated that the local shrimp industry had not been notified that the Commission was discussing artificial reefs, particularly inshore reefs.  She noted problems that the shrimpers have with artificial reefs, particularly fishing nets that are caught on the reefs.

John Nooney requested that the Artificial Reef Subcommittee minutes be amended to reflect comments that he offered on possible funding.  He commented on potential downtown piers; he suggested that a potential artificial reef be designated the Citizens Reef.

Hubert Webber of Fernandina Beach, a commercial fisherman who runs charter fishing boats commented on the artificial reefs.  He noted that a ship that had been deployed 12 years ago as an artificial reef had oil emit from it. He questioned the feasibility of reefs being deployed in the three-mile limit off-shore.  He said that the idea that an artificial reef would promote diving was asinine; there was no visibility in the water.
Commissioner Shine welcomed both Janie Thomas and Hubert Webber to attend the next Artificial Reef Subcommittee meeting to share their thoughts and concerns.

Geoffrey Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District, announced that there would be a public meeting on March 28, 2012, 2:00 p.m. to get recommendations on public uses issues.  The meeting will be in Green Cove Springs at Camp Chowenwaw.
On March 30, 2012 at the Water Management District’s offices in Palatka, there will be a public meeting to hear a scientific presentation on the water supply impact study that the District recently released.  This study focused on the surface withdrawal from the St. Johns River issue.

Mr. Sample also commented on Resolution 2012-176 that the Commission deferred.  It was Mr. Geoffrey’s understanding that the resolution was in reference to legislation on issues that the Florida Conservation Coalition felt moved local authority on water management issues to Tallahassee.  Mr. Sample felt that action on the resolution could very well be moot since the bills that the resolution referenced were passed by the Legislature and are on their way to the Governor’s desk.  (Components of those bills that the Water  Management District had problems with were amended out of the bills before final vote).
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:06 a.m.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division (904) 630-1729
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